Making Big Tobacco Give In: You Lose, They Win

Nathaniel Wander, PhD, and Ruth E Malone, RN, PhD, FAAN

The release of private, internal tobacco industry documents in 1998 disclosed "systematic and global efforts by the tobacco industry to undermine tobacco control policy." 1(p1) Commenting on a report published in 2000 by the World Health Organization (WHO) about the tobacco industry,2 Judith Mckay observed that it would be "premature to consider involving or consulting with the tobacco industry on [public health] policy issues."3(p912) In 2004, WHO recognized that the tobacco industry continued to use public relations campaigns to undermine tobacco control initiatives and explicitly warned governments and nongovernmental organizations: "Do NOT participate in industryinitiated dialogues-the industry portrays participation in these dialogues as endorsements for its programs."4(p207)

As the tobacco industry extends its global reach, some companies claim to have "turned over a new leaf." They provide tobaccorelated health information, offer cessation guidance, coach parents regarding how to talk to children about smoking, and represent themselves as suitably responsible partners in tobacco control policymaking. Tobacco control advocates need to understand why WHO's exclusionary cautions remain warranted. We examined the resolution of a marketing controversy concerning developing countries to demonstrate how the tobacco industry can appear to accommodate public health demands, while securing strategic advantages. Company documents are used to describe how Philip Morris "gave in" to demands from shareholder activists and restored its credibility with investors and policymakers, while undermining delegitimization as a key tobacco control strategy and ceding little of value to public health.

METHODS

This study originated from the discovery of a 1991 document in which Philip Morris management announced a new health warning Objectives. To better understand how the tobacco industry responds to tobacco control activists, we explored Philip Morris's response to demands that consumers in developing countries be informed about smoking risks, and analyzed the implications of negotiating with a tobacco company.

Methods. We reviewed internal tobacco industry documents and related materials, constructed a case history of how Philip Morris responded to a shareholder campaign to require health warnings on cigarettes sold worldwide, and analyzed interactions between (1) socially responsible investment activists, (2) Philip Morris management, (3) institutional investors, and (4) industry competitors.

Results. After resisting for 11 years, Philip Morris unilaterally reversed direction, and proposed its own labeling initiative. While activists celebrated, Philip Morris's president detailed privately how the company would yield little and benefit disproportionately. Activists portrayed the tobacco industry as preying on the poor and uneducated and used delegitimization to drive a wedge between the industry and its financial and political allies. When Philip Morris "gave in" to their demands, it exchanged negative publicity for positive public relations and political credibility.

Conclusions. Tobacco companies can appear to accommodate public health demands while securing strategic advantages. Negotiating with the tobacco industry can enhance its legitimacy and facilitate its ability to market deadly cigarettes without corresponding benefits to public health. (Am J Public Health. 2006; 96:2048–2054. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2005.075119)

label policy to its board of directors.⁵ During the period December 29, 2003, to October 11, 2005, we searched previously undisclosed tobacco industry documents that were made public under *State of Minnesota v Philip Morris, Inc,*⁶ and were posted electronically as a result of the 1998 Master Settlement Agreement between 46 state attorneys general and seven tobacco industry defendants.⁷ We used multiple electronic archives, including the Legacy Tobacco Documents Library at the University of California, San Francisco (at: http://legacy. library.ucsf.edu); websites of tobacco industry defendants; and Tobacco Documents Online (at: http://tobaccodocuments.org).

We began with combinations of the key words *health*, *warning*, and *label*, and examined all documents containing these terms. This led to additional search terms, such as the acronym XWN for "export warning." Using XWN as a search term, we recovered additional documents concerning health warning issues in the former Soviet Union and in Africa. This process of iterative searching is called snowball sampling.^{8,9} We further

searched the "File Areas" of Philip Morris executives who were responsible for labelingpolicy decisions, and searched for names of shareholder activists who raised the health warning issue. We also interviewed Father Michael Crosby, who led the activists, and searched Academic LexisNexis for contemporaneous news reports. Because the Philip Morris labeling policy involved industry-wide consultations, we also searched for documents from domestic competitors including RJ Reynolds and Brown & Williamson (now merged as Reynolds American), as well as transnational ones such as Rothmans and British American Tobacco. Relevant documents were retrieved from the University of California, San Francisco's British American Tobacco Company (BAT) document archive (at: http://bat.library.ucsf.edu), as well as the Legacy Tobacco Documents Library archive. We also reviewed relevant publications regarding European Community public policy directives.

We used approximately 600 retrieved documents as well as background materials

to construct a case history. Within this case, we analyzed the strategic interactions of 4 sets of participants: (1) socially responsible investment activists, (2) Philip Morris management, (3) stakeholders including institutional stock investors, and (4) tobacco industry competitors.

RESULTS

Background

In 1979, spurred by a World Health Organization report, ¹⁰ tobacco control advocates began expressing concerns about the marketing of cigarettes in developing countries. ^{11–13} They saw that declining cigarette consumption in the United States was driving aggressively expanded promotion abroad. These same advocates protested that the tobacco industry was targeting people who had little experience with commercial marketing or cigarettes engineered to deliver consistently high doses of nicotine and who could not afford additional health or financial burdens. ^{14–16}

In 1980, a coalition of religious organizations led by Father Michael Crosby¹⁴ decided to intervene to protect the targets of "aggressive promotion tactics" by using the then novel tactic of a corporate shareholder resolution in order to obtain information about industry marketing practices. 17-19 (The US Securities and Exchange Commission [SEC] requires corporations to hold annual general meetings where stockholders vote on management proposals and may present resolutions of their own.²⁰) Crosby's experience of widespread Marlboro advertising in Costa Rica led him to focus on Philip Morris, 17 although shareholder resolutions were also filed at R.J. Reynolds and possibly other US tobacco companies.²¹

At the Philip Morris April annual general meeting, shareholders decide resolutions submitted by the previous November. The Crosby coalition's 1980–1981 resolution called upon Philip Morris to: (1) describe the size and market share of the company's "Third World" markets; (2) report on advertising and promotion, "including projections for the next five years"; and (3) describe its policies with regard to 3 WHO recommendations¹⁰: (a) "banning promotions of tobacco";

(b) "limitation of cigarette tar and nicotine levels . . . to that in the United States"; and (c) "[i]nforming consumers of the risks of tobacco use in countries where there may be little or no regulations concerning health risks for smokers."¹⁹

Philip Morris management opposed the resolution, ²² and devoted a third of its 1981 executive preparation manual to the issue. ²³ They denied any "causal connection" between smoking and disease, ²² and insisted that consumers worldwide were adequately informed of smoking "risks." ²⁴ The company asserted that it was opposed in principle to intervening in the prerogatives of local governments, ²⁵ but it also expressed commercial concerns; namely, that sales would suffer if Philip Morris products were thought to be more dangerous than those without warning labels. ²⁶

The 1980-1981 resolution 18-20 won 3% of the shareholder votes,²⁷ enough by SEC rules to qualify for resubmission the following year.¹⁷ However, despite a growing coalition of supporters, 16,28-31 the 1981-1982 resolution failed to win 6% of the votes required for further submission.³² By SEC rules, the resolution could not be resubmitted for the balance of a 5-year period.33 The 1981-1982 resolution, however, drew a critical, if ambivalent, response from institutional investors, which would have repercussions a decade later.34-36 Yale University supported Philip Morris's refusal to release proprietary information, but criticized management for its unwillingness to cooperate with the socially responsible investment advocates.³⁷ Bryn Mawr College abstained from the vote because of similarly conflicted sentiments;³⁸ Connecticut Mutual Life Insurance voted for the resolution despite reservations.³⁹

Shareholder activists kept the resolution alive for 11 years by focusing negative attention on the tobacco industry's behavior. A 1990–1991 resolution introduced at the April 1991 annual general meeting won 7% of the votes, which Philip Morris President and board vice chair R. William Murray acknowledged was "the largest favorable response ever to a proposal . . . not supported by management." The April 1991 resolution, entitled "Establishing a Global Uniform Labeling Minimum," resolved: "that . . . users of our

cigarettes throughout the world will be appropriately and clearly warned of the health hazards caused by smoking . . . based on similar warnings . . . demanded in the United States and the European Economic Community." ⁴⁰ After 11 years of resistance and faced with the return of the shareholders' resolution in 1991–1992, Philip Morris introduced its own warning label initiative. Murray explained to Philip Morris's board how a "voluntary" initiative of management's devising would cost the company little, but would benefit it disproportionately.⁵

Turning Shareholder Activism Into Issues Management

Murray's December 1991 board presentation disclosed that Philip Morris had been considering a global health warning label policy for at least three years.⁵ Privileged documents suggest that Philip Morris had been consulting with other tobacco companies regarding labeling, 41-44 in parallel with 1988-1989 European Community discussions about rationalizing tobacco warning labels. The European Community discussions were provoked by Ireland's 1986 passage of health warning regulations and its subsequent refusal of unlabeled cigarette imports. This resulted in a directive (89/622/EEC) which was issued in May 1989 that mandated health warnings throughout the European Community. 45,46

As early as December 1988, an executive of the European branch of Burston-Marsteller, Philip Morris's public relations consultants, had queried Philip Morris International chief executive officer Geoffrey Bible regarding "whether the EEC [European Economic Community] approach might not make sense worldwide," but Philip Morris was also tracking opposition to the directive. In April 1989, for example, Philip Morris International had solicited a Belgian law firm's opinion regarding whether Directive 89/622/EEC was legally defective. 1981

In September 1991, when Crosby notified Philip Morris of his intent to resubmit the resolution "Establishing a Global Uniform Labeling Minimum" at the 1992 annual general meeting, ^{49,50} chief executive officer Michael Miles queried top executives: "Should we preempt [Crosby] by just going ahead and doing

it?"⁵¹ For two months, memos circulated among Philip Morris executives analyzing the potential consequences of the preemptive action. ^{52–57} By November, Philip Morris International senior vice president Dinyar Devitre was confident enough to explore the idea with William Ryan, chief executive officer of Rothmans, a transnational tobacco competitor. ⁵⁸ Devitre's confidence, however, would prove premature.

The December speech prepared for Murray to deliver to his directors announced:

"We have decided to print the US Surgeon General's health warning on all PM [Philip Morris] cigarette packs which currently have no labels Implementation is underway. We expect to convert approximately 60% . . . by April 1 [1992] and the remainder by the end of 1992." Murray explained that Philip Morris had been waiting for "such time that we could use the initiative as a bargaining chip with Congress. That occasion did not materialize."

But the health warning issue had become a source of "growing agitation among a number of . . . important constituencies," and specifically, was "contribut[ing] to the decision to divest Company stock." Indeed, while Philip Morris publicly denied any effects of the Crosby group's activities ^{59,60} (although the company acknowledged them internally⁶¹), the campaign by responsible investment activists was fueling pressure on institutional investors to eliminate their tobacco stock investments. ^{34–36}

Transmuting Public Pressure into Strategic Advantage

According to Murray, Philip Morris planned to use its labeling initiative in 4 ways: (1) to eliminate shareholder activism, "We will inform Father Crosby of the initiative and ask him to withdraw his proxy proposal"; (2) to counteract university divestments, "We will use the initiative in future discussions related to divestment to demonstrate a moderate, sensitive and responsive posture"; (3) to promote a responsible corporate image, "We can cite the initiative to demonstrate Philip Morris' consistent track record on matters of corporate responsibility"; and (4) to restore influence with policymakers, "We will use the initiative in Washington,

informing our friends and moderates in the Congress and the Administration."⁵

The shareholder coalition attempted to negotiate details: languages to be used, whether the initiative would be extended to advertising, how it would be publicized; however, by February 5, 1992, the coalition had apparently agreed to Philip Morris's policy on Philip Morris's terms. In competing public statements, Father Crosby claimed a victory for his coalition's 11-year campaign and highlighted the "half trillion cigarette[s]" that would henceforth carry health warning labels. Hilip Morris emphasized that "less than 10% of [its] overall cigarette sales" would be affected.

In March 1992, Philip Morris responded to concerns from institutional shareholders about overseas labeling. Chief counsel Murray H. Bring assured Stanford University President Donald Kennedy "that by the end of this year, the US Surgeon General's warnings, or some other appropriate warning, will appear on every Philip Morris cigarette package sold worldwide." A similar exchange ensued between Bring and the University of Scranton. 68–70

Philip Morris planned to maintain this "low key approach," and "not attempt to 'go public' to make news." Instead, they planned to use the [labeling] "initiative as a tactical tool to address specific circumstances." This may have conflicted with publicizing the initiative as a demonstration of corporate responsibility. A draft statement was intended to promote the initiative as "another in a number of steps taken by Philip Morris in recent years to respond to concerns related to its cigarette business." However, we found no evidence of how, if at all, it was used.

Although we discovered no documents that describe how Philip Morris used its labeling initiative to restore influence in Washington, the company used it in other capitals to "establish a dialogue with the Ministry of Health to work out... a warning acceptable both in content and language. We have already followed this route in the Dominican Republic and in the Philippines." The language Philip Morris negotiated with the Philippines ("Warning: Cigarette Smoking is Dangerous to Your Health" was neither as explicit nor as informative as the US Surgeon General's

warnings (e.g., "Smoking Causes Lung Cancer, Heart Disease, Emphysema, and May Complicate Pregnancy," or "Smoking by Pregnant Women May Result in Fetal Injury, Premature Birth, and Low Birth Weight" 13), that the company was otherwise volunteering to provide.

According to Murray, the company conceded little to the activists' goal of informing people in developing countries about the health risks of smoking. "Approximately 90% of the Company's worldwide cigarette sales are already labeled," he told his board. The largest Philip Morris market still receiving unlabeled cigarettes was Italy, where government regulation was expected shortly, and much of the remainder were duty-free cigarettes sold in the West.⁵

The information content of the new warnings was also questionable. The Dominican Republic, for example, ended up with weaker warnings than the Philippines when Philip Morris negotiated a change to the Health Ministry's proposed language from "Fumar es perjudicial . . ." ("Smoking is hazardous . . .") to "Fumar *puede ser* perjudicial . . ." ("Smoking may be hazardous . . . ") [italics added]. 74,75 In addition, the labels would mostly be printed in English or French, languages possibly not well known by consumers, who might not even be able to read. "I checked the official languages of some of the countries where we already have warnings," Philip Morris marketing communications manager Leslie Greher reported to public affairs director Matt Winokur. "In many cases we do not use the first-listed or even second-listed language."76

Finally, as Greher observed to Winokur, consumers stood to gain little from even well-translated warnings. "The bottom line is that the probability of a consumer noticing and/or understanding the warning will not be substantially increased." As a 1992 British American Tobacco Company assessment of the issue noted, "Smokers have a low level of awareness and recall with regard to pack health warnings . . . generally ignor[ing] the warning once it becomes a familiar sight."

Murray's speech to the board suggested the labeling initiative's costs would be modest. The company would scrap about \$1 million in obsolete packaging, and invest \$4 million to develop new materials⁵: a fraction of Philip Morris's 1991 worldwide tobacco revenues of

\$6.5 billion.⁷⁸ Murray also minimized the potential for lost sales resulting from consumers being put off by the labels.⁵ Some Philip Morris executives even predicted that US-style warning labels would give their cigarettes "a marketing advantage . . . set[ting] the product apart as truly American."79 The company's African experience later confirmed this. The regional director had worried that warning labels "might have a negative impact on . . . sales, especially if the competition did not follow," but by December 1993, he reported, "There was no negative impact; on the contrary, in some places it may be a positive."80 Philip Morris had also "carefully examined the potential legal ramifications," Murray noted, and determined that "the initiative would have no significant impact on litigation in the United States or overseas."5

Outcomes and Interests

According to executive coaching materials prepared for Philip Morris's 1994 shareholders' meeting, Philip Morris's initiative was essentially completed by the spring of 1994; Morocco was the sole exception. Sole Torrespondence between Philip Morris and its Moroccan trading partner, the state monopoly Regie des Tabacs Marocaine (RTM), suggests that RTM was engaged in negotiations for language weaker than the US surgeon general's warning, Sole 2,83 as had previously been accomplished in the Philippines and the Dominican Republic. To 1,73–75

Early predictions of unconditional support from competitors, ^{58,84} however, failed to materialize. Instead, James Seddon of Rothmans Legal Services Department wrote: "The implication of your Company's move for industry affairs and for lawyers are many and complex . . . The issue is so important that it merits a meeting of the various company principals, the worst position being that the various companies become divided on the treatment of this issue."

At that London meeting in January 1992, "[e]very company opposed PM's decision." Rhey insisted on caucusing in Philip Morris's absence, and when the Philip Morris representative was invited back, he was presented with a list of objections, which began with disappointment "that PM did not consult with [us] before making this decision." Redesign.

noted "that PM's unilateral decision . . . was a departure from the industry's tradition of consultation, especially on matters affecting liability litigation." 86

The companies feared that voluntary concessions would give away "the defense that 'smokers are already informed," while "tempting further labeling initiatives . . . [and] demands for 'uniform practices' in other areas."86 They worried the concessions would (1) give the Americans an unfair advantage over the British, who were debarred from making Health Ministry attributions comparable to the US surgeon general's warnings, (2) undermine Germany's court challenge to European Community labeling regulations, and (3) complicate European negotiations over labeling duty-free cigarettes.86 Most of all, the other companies questioned Philip Morris's motives, and asserted that Philip Morris's "real' reason [for the initiative was] 'the share price'," which they felt no need to support.84 Philip Morris was accustomed to labeling in its domestic market (where warnings negotiated between Congress and the tobacco industry⁸⁷ were weaker than what had been recommended by the Federal Trade Commission⁸⁸), and for the company, the numerous advantages of "giving in" clearly outweighed the costs of ongoing resistance to the activist coalition's efforts.

DISCUSSION

Although Philip Morris minimized it, continued pressure from the Crosby coalition prodded the company to offer a "voluntary" labeling initiative. Philip Morris acknowledged that the labeling controversy was feeding into sensitive matters, notably the academic tobacco stock divestment discussions of 1990–1992, 34 and the coalition was winning too many battles before the SEC, which expanded the terrain upon which shareholders could challenge corporate management. 89 It is important, however, to consider just what the company conceded and what it got.

As Murray predicted, Philip Morris's costs for enacting its global labeling initiative were outweighed by the returns. Philip Morris bolstered claims of corporate social responsibility, enhanced relationships with institutional investors and governmental allies, augmented sales, improved conditions for tobacco stocks by eliminating an argument for divestment, and sidelined activists. Little, however, was gained for the people the activists sought to protect. Labeling was extended to a few small markets, in possibly irrelevant languages, while the industry negotiated watered-down wording. Although the activists made what must have seemed at the time to be plausible assumptions about the value of extending labeling worldwide, the industry already knew that the then-current warning label standard—plain print in a box (tombstone labeling)—was of limited effectiveness. This has been substantiated by subsequent research.

Compared with other strategies (taxation, ad bans, counter-advertising), health warning labels have not been particularly effective for reducing cigarette consumption.⁸⁸ Until Canada introduced oversized, graphic warnings in the late 1990s, 90-93 neither the content, format, nor placement of cigarette package warnings had been designed with clear health communication objectives in mind.⁸⁷ The United States standard tombstone-style warnings fail all requirements of salient design: they are too small, do not stand out, are printed vertically and on the pack's narrowest section, and lack attention-getting icons or graphics.^{88,94} The US Federal Trade Commission criticized the lack of saliency of warning labels as early as 1981,95 and a 1990 study found continuing problems with even the 1984-updated US Surgeon General's warning labels. The 1990 study recommended improved wording, increased size, and bolder design, 96 the same features that Canadian studies show to be most salient. 90-92 (Philip Morris consistently supports FDA regulation of the "text of health warnings" but never mentions size or design.)

If warning labels were so ineffective, why did Philip Morris resist the activists for more than a decade, and why did other tobacco companies continue to resist labeling even after Philip Morris conceded? In addition to a general unwillingness to bow to outside pressures, Philip Morris and other companies feared that voluntary labeling could be taken as a legal admission of their product's dangers, or as an acknowledgment of negligence for not warning sooner. As late as November 1990, Philip Morris outside

counsel cautioned that "placing a warning on cigarettes sold in a particular country . . . might be seen as admitting liability."98 Philip Morris's competitors objected to Philip Morris's unilateral action, which they believed created complications in their home markets.

Another possible explanation for Philip Morris's reluctance is that labels disrupt the seductiveness of package designs. 99 A Philip Morris spokesperson's guide from the period speaks of "package design" as "a valuable commercial asset" which "shareholders . . . have a right to insist that warnings not deface." 100 As recently as 2002, a Philip Morris spokesman worried that expanded package warnings would not leave room enough "for company trademarks and other brand information."101

Study Limitations

We cannot claim that we have retrieved every extant document that is potentially relevant to this case, because of the voluminous archives and their limited indexing at the time of this study. It is possible that there are other relevant documents that were destroyed or never released. 102 All archival research is fundamentally interpretive, and involves retrospective examination of documentary evidence; we made efforts to consider alternative interpretations and to position our account within the context of the time by examining other data sources. 103

Conclusions

This case study illustrates that, although direct engagement with the industry can focus attention on tobacco control issues, negotiations or settlements may undermine delegitimization and provide the industry with opportunities to improve public relations, and in the end, garner relatively little for public health. The Philip Morris shareholder resolutions questioned the legitimacy of the tobacco industry's business practices, and was an effective strategy for influencing public opinion and disrupting the industry's relations with allies. 34–36,104,105 The industry-focused media campaign integral to California's highly effective tobacco control program, for example, delivers a strong delegitimizing message, 106 as do successful campaigns in Canada and elsewhere. 105

The Crosby campaign furthered tobacco industry delegitimization by portraying an

industry that preys upon vulnerable people in the developing world, a matter of concern for institutional tobacco stockholders already sensitized by the South African divestment movement. 34-36,67 As Philip Morris's Murray acknowledged, the labeling campaign's greatest impact on Philip Morris was that it drove a wedge between the company and its financial and political allies,⁵ an observation seconded by Father Crosby's own assessment of the accomplishments of his shareholder campaigns. 107

But Philip Morris moved from strategic disadvantage to advantage precisely when it finally "gave in" to the activists' demands. This case analysis suggests that negotiating or settling with the tobacco industry may potentiate more risks than rewards, a conclusion that is in line with earlier studies of tobacco industry boycott settlements. 104,108 Perhaps the only goal worth the risks of negotiating directly with the industry would be a plan to end the for-profit manufacture and marketing of tobacco products.

About the Authors

Nathaniel Wander and Ruth E. Malone are at the Department of Social and Behavioral Sciences and the Center for Tobacco Control Research and Education, University of California. San Francisco.

Requests for reprints should be sent to Nathaniel Wander, PhD. Department of Social and Behavioral Sciences, University of California, 3333 California Street, Suite 455, San Francisco, CA 94143-0612 (e-mail: nathaniel.wander@ ucsf.edu).

This article was accepted November 3, 2005.

Contributors

N. Wander conducted the research, performed the analysis, and was the principal author of this article. R.E. Malone designed the research, obtained the funding, collaborated on the analysis, and contributed substantially to the writing of this article.

Acknowledgments

This work was funded by the California Tobacco-Related Disease Research Program (grant 11RT-0139) and the National Cancer Institute (grant CA095989).

The authors thank Geraint Howells of Lancaster University School of Law for insight into European Community tobacco directives, and the members of their research team-Patricia McDaniel, Naphtali Offen, Elizabeth Smith-as well as the other co-presenters of the 2005 National Conference on Tobacco or Health panel "Co-Opting the Tobacco Control Movement: Philip Morris' 'Extreme Makeover'"-Stella Bialous and Anne Landman-for their feedback in the development of this paper.

Human Participant Protection

This study was approved by the committee on human research of the University of California, San Francisco.

References

- World Health Organization. WHO inquiry on tobacco industry influence. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 2000. Available at: http://www. who.int/tobacco/policy/who_inquiry/en/print.html. Accessed June 22, 2005.
- Saloojee Y, Dagli E. Tobacco industry tactics for resisting public policy on health. Bull World Health Org. 2000;78:902-910.
- Mackay J. Lessons from private statements of the tobacco industry. Bull World Health Org. 2000;78: 911 - 912
- World Health Organization. WHO tobacco free initiative. Building blocks for tobacco control: a handbook. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 2004. Available at: http://www.who.int/tobacco/resources/ publications/general/HANDBOOK%20Lowres%20 with%20cover.pdf. Accessed September 7, 2006.
- [Winokur MN], [Devitre D], [Murray GW]. Presentation to the board Labelling initiative. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/olo24e00. Accessed December 29, 2003.
- The State of Minnesota v Philip Morris Incorporated. (MN District Court 1998). Available at: http://www. library.ucs f. edu/tobacco/litigation/mn/mns ettlement.html. Accessed June 30, 2005.
- National Association of Attorneys General. Master settlement agreement. Available at: http://www.naag.org/ $upload/1032468605_cigmsa.pdf.\ Accessed\ August\ 6,$ 2004.
- Malone RE, Balbach ED. Tobacco industry documents: treasure trove or quagmire? Tobacco Control. 2000;9:334-338.
- MacKenzie R, Collin J, Lee K. The tobacco industry documents: an introductory handbook and resource guide for researchers. Available at: http://www.lshtm.ac.uk/ cgch/tobacco/Handbook%2030.06.pdf. Accessed July
- 10. WHO Expert Committee on Smoking Control. Controlling the smoking epidemic, Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 1979. Technical Report Series 636. Also available at: http://tobaccodocuments. org/lor/03732214-2221.html. Accessed September 7,
- 11. Anderson G. The tobacco industry and the Third World now that the dangers of smoking have prompted western nations to impose, however reluctantly, restraints on cigarette advertising, manufacturers seek to exploit new markets abroad. Available at: http://legacv.librarv.ucsf. edu/tid/kpm68e00. Accessed October 13, 2004.
- 12. [Commonwealth Institute]. Tobacco and the Third World. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/ gzm44e00. Accessed October 13, 2004.
- 13. [Simpson D]. Invitation to press conference launching of the new WHO report "Controlling the smoking epidemic" London, Thursday, May 24, 1979. Available at: $http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/axq78e00.\ Accessed$ May 25, 2005.
- 14. Crosby MH. [Letter to George Weissman concerning Philip Morris marketing abroad]. Available at: http://legacy.

- library.ucsf.edu/tid/lhf12a00. Accessed August 27, 2004
- 15. Investor Responsibility Research Center. Tobacco sales in developing countries: Philip Morris Inc. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/aif12a00. Accessed August 27, 2004.
- 16. Crosby MH. [Letter to George Weissman concerning 1982 Third World marketing resolution]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/dat37c00. Accessed October 13, 2004.
- 17. Crosby MH. [Letter to George Weissman concerning shareholder proposal regarding Philip Morris' marketing policies in the Third World]. Available at: http://legacy. library.ucsf.edu/tid/shf12a00. Accessed May 23, 2005.
- 18. [Crosby MH]. [Third World marketing resolution]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/thf12a00. Accessed May 23, 2005.
- 19. Baker MJ. [Letter from Episcopal Church Publishing Company accompanying shareholder resolution concerning Philip Morris' promotion policies in the Third World]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/ohf12a00. Accessed August 27, 2004.
- 20. Domini Social Investments. How the process works. Available at: http://www.domini.com/shareholderadvocacy/how_it_works.doc_cvt.htm. Accessed January 18, 2005.
- 21. Flanagan EJT. [Memo to George Weissman advising that RJ Reynolds had also received a Third World marketing resolution from Father Crosby]. Available at: http:// legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/fqb81f00. Accessed October
- 22. [Philip Morris Incorporated]. The board of directors recommends a vote against proposal (3). Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/vhf12a00. Accessed August 27, 2004.
- 23. [Philip Morris Incorporated]. Philip Morris Incorporated questions and answers in preparation for the annual meeting of stockholders 810000. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/hhf12a00. Accessed August 27, 2004.
- 24. Maxwell H. Philip Morris Companies Inc. annual report 900000. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf. edu/tid/shu66e00. Accessed October 13, 2005.
- 25. Fried D. Notice of annual meeting of shareholders to be held Thursday, April 25, 1991. Available at: http:// legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/zdk47c00. Accessed February 18, 2005.
- 26. [Burson H]. Shareholder proposals [company response to resolutions proposed for 1991 AGM]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/skr82e00. Accessed February 17, 2005.
- 27. Flanagan EJT. [Memo conveying IRRC analysis of ICCR shareholder resolution on Philip Morris' Third World promotional policies]. Available at: http://legacy.library. ucsf.edu/tid/zhf12a00. Accessed August 27, 2004.
- 28. Crosby M. [Letter to George Weissman conveying 1982 Third World marketing resolution]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/cat37c00. Accessed October 13, 2004.
- 29. Finnegan RK. Premonstratensian Fathers letter to George Weissman attaching 1982 Third World marketing resolution. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf. edu/tid/bat37c00. Accessed January 19, 2005.
- 30. Pawlikowski JT. Eastern Province of Servites letter to George Weissman attaching 1982 Third World

- marketing resolution. Available at: http://legacy.library. ucsf.edu/tid/aat37c00. Accessed January 19, 2005.
- 31. [Crosby MH]. Philip Morris. 1982 Third World marketing resolution. Available at: http://legacy.library. ucsf.edu/tid/zzs37c00. Accessed January 19, 2005.
- 32. [Kull [B]. Philip Morris Incorporated annual meeting of shareholders Wednesday, April 28, 1982, 9:30 am. Richmond, Virginia [minutes]. Available at: http://legacy. library.ucsf.edu/tid/ire35e00. Accessed January 18,
- 33. Ortman DE. What is a shareholder resolution? Available at: http://www.scn.org/earth/wum/2Whatsr. htm#What1. Accessed January 18, 2005.
- 34. Wander N, Malone RE. Selling off or selling out? Medical schools and ethical leadership in the divestment of tobacco stocks. Academic Med. 2004;79: 1017-1026
- 35. Wander N, Malone RE. Fiscal versus social responsibility: how Philip Morris shaped the public funds divestment debate. Tobacco Control 2006; 15:231-241.
- 36. Wander N, Malone RE. Keeping public institutions invested in tobacco. J Bus Ethics; In press.
- 37. Storrs DK. [Letter to George Weissman explaining Yale's opposition to the 1982 Third World marketing resolution, but urging Philip Morris to voluntarily provide health hazards information in the Third World]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/amd38e00. Accessed January 20, 2005.
- 38. Spaeth EJ. [Letter to George Weissman explaining Bryn Mawr's abstention on 1982 Third World marketing resolution, but urging Philip Morris to standardize worldwide tar and nicotine levels and health warning labels]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/zil54e00. Accessed January 20, 2005.
- 39. Bates EB. [Letter to George Weissman explaining why Connecticut Mutual Life voted in favor of the 1982 Third World marketing resolution]. Available at: http:// legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/yil54e00. Accessed January 20, 2005.
- 40. [Fried DD]. Shareholder proposals [Draft resolutions and company responses proposed for Philip Morris 1991 AGM annotated by Charles Wall]. Available at: http:// legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/vma72e00. Accessed October 14, 2004.
- 41. Pollak L. Memorandum from counsel to counsel and employees providing comments to report regarding health warning label policy on export cigarettes. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/dfa98d00. Accessed March 2, 2005.
- 42. Parrish S. Memorandum from Philip Morris counsel to Philip Morris employees and Philip Morris counsel conveying legal advice regarding health warnings in foreign countries. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/ tid/cla98d00. Accessed August 26, 2004.
- 43. Pollak L. Draft memorandum prepared by counsel and sent to employee reflecting legal advice regarding health warning label requirements on export cigarettes. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/dla98d00. Accessed August 26, 2004.
- 44. Whidden R. Memorandum containing legal advice from counsel to counsel and employees discussing foreign warning labels. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf. edu/tid/zka98d00. Accessed August 26, 2004.
- 45. The ASPECT Consortium, European Commission. Tobacco or health in the European Union past, present

- and future. Available at: http://ec.europa.eu/health/ph_ determinants/life_style/Tobacco/Documents/tobacco_ fr_en.pdf. Accessed March 7, 2005.
- 46. Howells G. The European approach to tobacco regulation. NZ Yearbook of Jurisprudence. 2001;5:75–111.
- 47. [Lindheim JB]. [Letter to Geoffrey Bible concerning Burson-Marsteller Ltd proposal to assert EEC "local law" approach concerning health warning labels on duty free cigarettes]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/ tid/vag42e00. Accessed August 25, 2004.
- 48. Vandermeersch D. Compatibility with the EEC Treaty of the draft tobacco labeling directive. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/jok17d00. Accessed February 9, 2005.
- 49. Crosby M. [Memo to D. Fried covering "Global Uniform Labelling Minimum" resolution for 1992 annual meeting]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/ klh46e00. Accessed August 17, 2004.
- 50. [Crosby MH]. Philip Morris establishing global uniform labelling minimum. Available at: http://legacy.library. ucsf.edu/tid/llh46e00. Accessed August 17, 2004.
- 51. Fried D, [Miles MA]. 920000 annual meeting shareholder proposals. Available at: http://legacy.library. ucsf.edu/tid/ozh84a00. Accessed August 17, 2004.
- 52. Pollak L. Memorandum from Philip Morris counsel to Philip Morris employees regarding warning labels, legal and other issues; forwarded from Philip Morris employee to Philip Morris employee. Available at: http://legacy.library. ucsf.edu/tid/vmm88d00. Accessed August 17, 2004.
- 53. Pollak L. Outline of discussion regarding warning labels prepared by Philip Morris counsel, forwarded to Philip Morris employee and copied to Philip Morris employee by Philip Morris employee. Available at: http:// legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/wmm88d00. Accessed August 17, 2004.
- 54. Bible G. Memorandum from Philip Morris employee to Philip Morris counsel and Philip Morris employees regarding warning labels. Available at: http://legacy.library. ucsf.edu/tid/xmm88d00. Accessed August 17, 2004.
- 55. Bring M. Memorandum from Philip Morris counsel to Philip Morris employees forwarded to Philip Morris employee containing legal advice regarding warning labels. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/ anm88d00. Accessed August 17, 2004.
- 56. Bible G. Memorandum from Philip Morris employee to Philip Morris counsel and Philip Morris employees regarding warning label issues. Available at: http://legacy. library.ucsf.edu/tid/tlh46e00. Accessed August 17, 2004.
- 57. Bible GC. Export labelling [Fax to Devitre asking for meeting]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/ xlh46e00. Accessed August 17, 2004.
- 58. Devitre D. Phone discussion with Rothmans regarding labelling. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/ tid/emh46e00. Accessed August 17, 2004.
- 59. Wollenberg S. Philip Morris, RJ Reynolds agree to put warnings on all cigarette packs. Available at: http:// legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/pck47c00. Accessed February 24, 2005.
- 60. [Johnson DC]. Philip Morris Companies Inc annual meeting of stockholders [April 23, 1992 transcript]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/www88e00. Accessed February 25, 2005.
- 61. [Philip Morris]. [Draft manual re "global uniform labelling" initiative]. Available at: http://legacy.library. ucsf.edu/tid/ooh19e00. Accessed August 25, 2004.

- 62. Smith T. [ICCR questions on Philip Morris global labeling initiative in anticipation of January 28, 1992 discussion]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/ome42e00. Accessed February 25, 2005.
- 63. Crosby MH. [Letter withdrawing Province of Saint Joseph of the Capuchin Order shareholder proposal demanding warning labels on cigarettes sold abroad]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/qnh46e00. Accessed August 17, 2004.
- 64. [Interfaith Center on Corporate Responsibility]. Cigarette company reverses position on warning labels eleven year church group challenge to Philip Morris pays off. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/hoi58e00. Accessed August 19, 2004.
- 65. Kennedy D. [Letter from Stanford's Kennedy to Miles expressing concerns about marketing practices]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/irt82e00. Accessed April 7, 2004.
- 66. Bring MH. [Letter to Stanford president Casper responding to Kennedy's letter to Miles of March 19, 1992]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/pnf34e00. Accessed April 7, 2004.
- 67. Cogan D, ed. *Tobacco divestment and fiduciary responsibility: a legal and financial analysis.* Washington, DC: Investor Responsibility Research Center; 2000.
- 68. Bring MH. [Letter from Murray Bring to the University of Scranton making Philip Morris's arguments against divestment]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/kbd78e00. Accessed January 23, 2004.
- 69. Christiansen DE. [Letter from University of Scranton to Philip Morris stating its Committee on Responsibility in Investing had recommended divestment, and offering Philip Morris the right of reply before any university action]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/vit71f00. Accessed January 23, 2004.
- 70. Committee on Responsibility in Investing. *Proposal* for divestiture of University of Scranton stock holdings in *Phillip Morris Inc, and American Brands Inc.* Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/gbd78e00. Accessed November 6, 2002.
- 71. [Philip Morris International Inc]. *ICCR questions* [answers to]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/obg42e00. Accessed August 25, 2004.
- [Philip Morris Corporate Affairs Department]. [Report on Philippine Congress passage of a tobacco health warning label requirement]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/pbg42e00. Accessed August 25, 2004
- 73. National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion. *Warning label fact sheet.* Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/tobacco/sgr/sgr_2000/factsheets/factsheet_labels.htm. Accessed June 3, 2005.
- Marranzini CHS. Advertencia al fumador. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/tsy71c00. Accessed February 25, 2005.
- 75. Marranzini CHS. *Smoker's warnings*. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/rsy71c00. Accessed February 25, 2005.
- Greher L. Health warning project. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/zni58e00. Accessed August 19, 2004.
- 77. [Bingham PM]. Pack health warnings duty free. Available at: http://bat.library.ucsf.edu/tid/lfo30a99. Accessed June 3, 2005.

- 78. Miles MA, Murray W. *Philip Morris Companies Inc.* 1992 annual report. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/gpz74e00. Accessed June 3, 2005.
- 79. [Winokur M], [Devitre DS]. Fact sheet [supporting December 1991 statement to Philip Morris BOD on export labelling]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/plo24e00. Accessed August 17, 2004.
- 80. Greher L. *Health warnings Africa*. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/zka02a00. Accessed August 25, 2004.
- 81. [Philip Morris Companies Inc]. *Q and Q 940000 AGM*. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/acc15e00. Accessed October 11, 2005.
- 82. Carlson S. *HWL opposition, Morocco*. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/kbg42e00. Accessed August 25, 2004.
- 83. Salhi A. Avertissement preventif sur paquets Marlboro [Prevention warning on Marlboro packages]. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/gbg42e00. Accessed August 25, 2004.
- 84. Bring MH. *Health warning labels*. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/pzh84a00. Accessed Aug 17, 2004.
- 85. Seddon J. *US health warnings ex-USA*. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/fln87e00. Accessed February 25, 2005.
- 86. Winokur MN. Competitor positions on voluntary labelling. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/kmh46e00. Accessed August 17, 2004.
- 87. Krugman DM, Fox RJ, Fischer PM. Do cigarette warnings warn? Understanding what it will take to develop more effective warnings. *J Health Communications*. 1999;4:95–104.
- 88. Cummings KM. Programs and policies to discourage the use of tobacco products. *Oncogene.* 2002;21: 7349–7364.
- 89. Scherer R. SEC move helps tobacco foes. Available at: http://web.lexis-nexis.com/universe/document?_m= 18643902298f9cedeca0a710a91ab255&_docnum= 1&wchp=dGLbVlb-zSkVb&_md5=6ee3690b8dc 872584227083d0667f4b1. Accessed September 22, 2005.
- Créatec. Effects of increasing the area occupied by health warnings on cigarette packages. Quebec: Health Canada; 1999.
- 91. Hammond D, Fong GT, McDonald PW, Brown KS. Impact of the graphic Canadian warning labels on adult smoking behavior. *Tobacco Control.* 2003;12: 391–395.
- 92. Hammond D, Fong GT, McDonald PW, Brown KS, Cameron R. Graphic Canadian cigarette warning labels and adverse outcomes: evidence from Canadian smokers. *AJPH*. 2004;94:1442–1445.
- 93. Senior K. Bigger and better tobacco warning labels. *Lancet.* 2000;356:139.
- Agostinelli G, Grube JW. Alcohol counter-advertising and the media: a review of recent research. Rockville, MD: National Institute for Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism; 2002.
- 95. US Department of Health and Human Services. Review of the research literature on the effects of health warning labels: a report to the United States Congress. Rockville, MD: US Department of Health and Human Services; 1987.

- 96. Meyers C. Cigarette warning label hoax. *Priorities*. 1990:42–44.
- 97. FDA and tobacco: why Philip Morris USA supports passage of legislation in the 107th Congress granting FDA regulatory authority over tobacco products. [Press release]. Available at: http://www.altria.com/media/press_release/03_02_pr_2001_03_22_03.asp. Accessed September 22, 2005.
- 98. Whitson JE. 910000 Shareholder Proposals. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/zkr82e00. Accessed February 17, 2005.
- 99. JTI-MacDonald v Attorney General of Canada. "The Role of Packaging seen though Industry Documents," Defense Exhibit D116, prepared by R. W. Pollay, Faculty of Commerce, University of British Columbia, History of Advertising Archives, March 21, 2001. 2001. Supreme Court, Province of Quebec, Montreal, Canada.
- 100. [Philip Morris Companies Inc]. *Spokesperson's guide*. Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/xcr39e00. Accessed September 24, 2005.
- 101. Fairclough G. *US study supports graphic cigarette warnings, lawmakers seek to introduce labels in US.* Available at: http://legacy.library.ucsf.edu/tid/lwq62a00. Accessed September 24, 2005.
- 102. Hill M. Archival strategies and techniques. Newbury Park, CA: Sage; 1993.
- 103. Prior L. *Using documents in social research.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage; 2003.
- 104. Offen N, Smith EA, Malone RE. The perimetric boycott: a tool for tobacco control advocacy. *Tobacco Control*. 2005:14:272–277.
- 105. Thomson G, Wilson N. Directly eroding to bacco industry power as a tobacco control strategy: lessons for New Zealand. $NZ\ Med\ J.\ 2005;118:1223.$
- 106. Glantz SA, Balbach ED. *Tobacco war inside the California battles*. Berkeley: University of California Press: 2000.
- 107. Crosby MH. Religious challenge by shareholder actions: changing the behavior of tobacco companies and their allies. *BMJ*. 2000;321:375–377.
- 108. Offen N, Smith EA, Malone RE. From adversary to target market: the ACT-UP boycott of Philip Morris. *Tobacco Control.* 2003;12:203–207.